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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  July 7, 2023 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the five week period ending June 30, 2023 

To the Mayor and Council: Happy new (fiscal) year to all!  
 
Over the next few weeks we will be closing out the fiscal year that ended June 30. 
We have initiated the new fiscal year that began July 1. This past fiscal year was a 
challenging one for Steve and the Finance Department since the entire year we were 
operating with a vacancy in one key position. The good news is that Eric Carpenter 
has accepted the job as Assistant Finance Director and will be starting on July 24. 
We will be playing catch up on a number of issues, and due to the staffing situation 
in Finance, will likely have another finding regarding internal controls with the 
upcoming audit, since we did not have this position filled in the past fiscal year to 
double check certain transactions. We will be playing catch up on a number of things 
during the first part of the fiscal year. Hopefully, by the time we get through the audit 
and before beginning the budget process, we will be in much better shape going 
forward! I really want to express my appreciation for all of Steve's efforts during this 
past year. He is been able to muscle through with the critical components that 
absolutely needed to get done. Unfortunately, some things have not been completed 
during the course of this past year. With our staffing situation, there are times we 
have had to triage our work and identify what is essential to complete and what is 
not.   
 
June was also a month in which two of our Department Heads left. David Powell's 
last day of work was June 9, and Richard Dutton’s last day was June 30. We thank 
Richard for nearly 16 years of service creating the various systems that served the 
City. The City also thanks David for taking the lead and moving forward with a 
number of initiatives, including the Wastewater Treatment Plant Master Plan. These 
are two critical positions that we will be filling. The Public Work’s position is 
particularly challenging without a WWTP superintendent. (Grant has been filling in 
on a contractual basis – we are very appreciative of that!) We also have a vacancy 
in our senior wastewater collections position, an additional operator position in the 
WWTP, and a few other vacancies in Public Works.  
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Justin Scarborough has stepped forward to be Acting Director of Public Works for 
Operations, and Steve Stewart will be overseeing the water and wastewater plants 
as Acting Public Works Director of Plant Operations. I greatly appreciate their 
willingness to step up during this interim period. We have some good news on the 
wastewater front. We have made an offer and received an acceptance of a level IV 
wastewater treatment plant superintendent. This individual is currently going through 
a background check, and barring anything unforeseen, will fill this position.  
 
In Parks and Recreation, Judy Mayhew has officially retired as of June 30. Thank 
you, Judy, for all your efforts over the years. We have made an offer to candidate to 
fill this position. The background check has been completed and we are working 
through a final acceptance. This is a very important position in keeping operations 
running in the Recreation Department. With the employment challenges of a lot of 
our part-time and seasonal employees, Judy spent a considerable amount of time 
reviewing candidates and hiring individuals to fill these positions. We are hopeful 
that we will be able to give some relief to Mike Cavanaugh and staff, who have been 
picking up extra responsibilities during the time that Judy worked part-time and now, 
following her retirement.  
 
Finally, in my office, we have had the resignation of Deputy City Clerk, Liz Gallagher. 
This is a significant setback on the various responsibilities that the City Recorder 
has in getting work completed. As a result of this vacancy, Erik will need to pull back 
from some of his Assistant City Manager duties to focus on City Recorder 
responsibilities until we can get someone hired and trained for this position. 
 
Staff shortages are challenging and part of the new reality that employers are facing. 
This is not just a Newport phenomenon, but it is occurring in other local 
governments, as well as with the State of Oregon. On many projects we work 
together with the State. Please understand we are going to need to focus on very 
basic issues moving forward until we can stabilize our staffing situation, particularly 
in those areas where major staff changes occur.  
 
Highlights of activities over the last five weeks include the following: 

• City Hall was closed on Monday, May 29 in observation of Memorial Day.  

• Barb James, Steve Baugher, and I conducted an in-person interview of an 
individual who had applied for the assistant finance director position. As a 
result, an offer was made for employment, accepted by the candidate, and 
Eric will be starting July 24. We are very excited about filling this position!  

• Met with David Powell and Barb James to discuss work assignments within 
Public Works. This relates, in part, to the administrative assistant position 
and the changes that will need to be made during the interim period until we 
are able to hire a public works director.  

• Aaron Collett, Derrick Tokos, Jason Malloy and I met with our regional ODOT 
counterparts. One of the issues we discussed is gaining a clear 
understanding of whose responsible for repairs within the ODOT right-of-way 
for City streets. Unfortunately, this is not a clear-cut situation. Depending on 
how ODOT acquired the right-of-way, dictates whether ODOT’s responsible 
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for the road up to the right-of-way line or just the lane of traffic. They are going 
to pull together information to help guide these issues going forward. This has 
led to aggravating delays in certain repairs due to trying to determine who is 
responsible for that repair.  

• Barb and I reviewed the various pieces of the Employee Handbook. 

• Along with members of the City Council, participated in the third and final 
meeting of the Budget Committee. I appreciate everyone's time and 
commitment to this process. Overall, the budget review went well. I would like 
to extend my appreciation to the Budget Committee chair, Bob Berman, for 
his efforts at moving along the process, as well as for his help every year in 
editing the final budget message document. I want to express my appreciation 
again to Steve Baugher for his excellent efforts through this budgeting 
process. This is really a struggle and we have had to set aside other tasks in 
order to get through these time-sensitive processes. I would like to express 
my appreciation to all of the Department Heads. I believe we provide a very 
interactive budget review process that allows Budget Committee members to 
ask questions, make suggestions, and hear back on the impact that those 
changes might have on various operations. This takes a significant amount of 
work on the part of the Department Heads, the Finance Director, City 
Manager, and the Senior Executive Assistant to get through these processes. 
Finally, I want to express my appreciation to Senior Executive Assistant, 
Melanie Nelson, since these extensive documents need to be prepared, 
modified -- sometimes a few times -- prior to moving forward with the 
proposed budget, and for preparing significantly complex and lengthy 
documents through the course of the budget process. As indicated at the 
beginning of this report, happy new year to all as we begin Fiscal Year 2023 
– 2024!  

• Met with Barb James, Rob Murphy and Jody York to work through a number 
of issues with sprinkler contracts. Jody has been coordinating all of our 
various alarm and sprinkler contracts to ensure that proper and timely 
inspections are completed, and that maintenance agreements are in place so 
critical facilities are protected throughout the city. I appreciate the efforts to 
clean up these critical areas in various departments.  

• Barb James, Rob Murphy and I met regarding the development of our post-
COVID-19 mask, vaccine, and illness protocols. Based on recommendations 
from the OHA, we are now treating COVID-19 like any other infectious virus. 
We have eliminated any of the special COVID-19 requirements. Basically, if 
you are sick you stay home until your conditions have improved and any fever 
subsides. Protocols for emergency personnel have also changed. These will 
be our permanent illness requirements moving forward.  

• Participated in a meeting on the forensic report regarding cracking of the pool, 
and other construction issues related to this project. This work is progressing. 
David Allen has taken the lead in working through these various issues.  

• Prepared agenda materials for the various City Council meetings on June 5. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh to discuss various Parks and 
Recreation issues. 

• Met with Barb James and Erik Glover regarding an employee matter.  
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• City Council met in a work session to discuss and update the Wastewater 
Master Plan, discussed how to proceed with an environmental sustainability 
plan, and scheduled an executive session for labor negotiations.  

• City Council met in an Urban Renewal meeting to authorize Amendment No. 
5 development agreement for The Whaler Motel and hold in executive 
session on property transactions. This was followed by the regular June 5 City 
Council meeting beginning at 6 PM. 

• Steve Baugher, Aaron Collett and I met to discuss Big Creek Dam funding. 
As indicated in the budget meetings, we have two Big Creek Dam projects. 
One project is utilizing the $14 million from the State of Oregon, while the 
other project is completing various contracts that have been initiated 
previously by the City. We had Aaron review what the maximum financial 
commitment is for those existing contracts funded under the original Big 
Creek Dam project. As a result, we are able to return approximately $300,000 
from that project budget to address a negative cash flow in our Proprietary 
Capital Projects Fund. This is something that we did not catch until after 
materials were prepared for the final Budget Committee meeting. City Council 
made that adjustment as part of the adopted budget.  

• Dave Powell, Steve Stewart, Andrew Grant and I met with Joe O'Donnell from 
McKinstry regarding an energy review of all our facilities, including the water 
and wastewater plants. I have indicated to Joe O'Donnell that we need to wait 
until we get a few key positions filled before we are in a position to proceed 
with this effort, but that we are definitely interested in getting a proposal for 
this work.  

• Erik Glover and I met to review the election processes as part of preparing a 
report for City Council on the gas tax. This report was presented to Council 
on June 20 with Council opting to look toward the May election cycle for the 
gas tax consideration.  

• Participated with Mike Cavanaugh, Barb James and Judy Mayhew with 
interviews for the recreation superintendent position. As a result, an offer has 
been made and there is a pending final acceptance by the individual 
interviewed. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Derrick Tokos and Barb James to discuss 
various departmental issues.  

• Reviewed the IT section of the employee policy handbook with Barb James.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Aaron Collette to discuss engineering issues. 

• Met with Lola Jones and Jamelle Villareal regarding Grace Wins Haven. 
Grace Wins Haven announced that it was going to close in the next week, 
then announced they were staying open, and currently they are closing the 
existing Grace Wins Haven’s nonprofit and re-initiating a nonprofit 
organization to continue the efforts of Grace Wins Haven. I have not heard a 
more recent update on the status of this plan. Jamelle is employed with 
ReConnections Counseling located in Newport. ReConnections Counseling 
is providing time for Jamelle to work through various issues relating to 
services provided by Grace Wins Haven.  

• Met with Richard Dutton and Travis Reeves regarding Richard’s transition 
from the IT Department. 
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• Participated in an HB4123 service provision and policy work group meeting 
with the consultants developing the five-year homelessness strategy for 
Lincoln County. 

• Participated in the monthly update between the City and Dig Deep Research. 
The big issues discussed were the contracts for services beginning July 1. 
These were presented and approved by the City Council at the June 20 City 
Council meeting. 

• Met with Mark Wolf, Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris and Barb James in preparation 
of an upcoming mediation with the IAFF firefighters’ union.  

• Participated in day-long mediation on Friday, June 9 with Rob Murphy, Tom 
Sakaris, Barb James and Mark Wolf. The results of this mediation were 
conveyed to the City Council at an executive meeting on June 20. Overall, 
progress has been made in resolving the remaining contract issues.  

• I took a few days off the week of June 12, including Monday, Wednesday and 
Friday, to spend time with friends visiting from Pennsylvania. It was their first 
trip to Oregon and they thoroughly enjoyed the time. It is always fun to play 
tourist/tour guide in your hometown.  

• Held bi-weekly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy and Lance 
Vanderbeck.  

• Erik Glover and I met with PayneWest Insurance to review our various 
insurance renewals for the fiscal year beginning July 1. Unfortunately, like 
many other cost centers, we are seeing a significant increase in insurance 
coverage. Council approved the insurance coverages at the June 20 City 
Council meeting.  

• Aaron Collette and I met with Tia Cavender to review the work proposed by 
Dig Deep Research for the fiscal year beginning July 1. Those agreements 
had been negotiated by Aaron and Council approved them on June 20.  

• Participated in an OCCMA Bylaws and Policy Committee. 

• Had a second meeting on IT staff transition. One of the things that we are 
going to do is modify the descriptions of the junior systems administration and 
senior systems administrator to convert them into a job family similar to what 
we do for the Library and Public Works. Once the job descriptions are 
completed, we will advertise for the newly created position effective July 1. 
Once that position is filled, we will determine how we will proceed with the 
Director's position. Travis Reeves will be Acting IT Director during this time.  

• Signed the necessary purchase agreement at Western Title to close on the 
City Center building being acquired by the Urban Renewal Agency. The 
property now belongs to the City. We will be reviewing options for proceeding 
with this building during the next few weeks. Our intent is to remove the 
building.  

• Participated in a meeting with the participants in the youth exchange heading 
to Mombetsu. Tracy Crews and Dietmar Goebel were the chaperones for this 
trip with seven students participating in the trip.  

• On Friday evening, June 16, a fundraiser was held for David's Chair at the 
Elks Lodge. Funds were raised by the Newport Parks and Recreation 
Department Foundation to secure a chair for Newport. There are a number of 
logistical issues that are still being worked out, but hopefully a chair can be 
put into position before the end of the summer. I was only able to make the 



6 
 

end of the event due to the delays in dropping off visitors at PDX. Overall, 
everyone was pleased with the effort.  

• On Saturday, June 17, headed down to Nye Beach to see how the David's 
Chair event was going. Overall, they had many reservations to use the chairs 
during the excursion day at Nye Beach. It was very rewarding to hear from 
people who had not been on the beach in many, many years. They are able 
to have mobility and travel right down to the surf line in these chairs. It will be 
a true benefit for those with mobility issues to use these chairs in the future. 

• Prepared agenda items for the June 20 City Council meetings. 

• City Hall was closed on Monday, June 19, in observation of the Juneteenth 
holiday. I worked the entire day on Juneteenth and I will be shifting my holiday 
to Monday, July 3, instead.  

• On Juneteenth, Mayor Sawyer and I participated in an update on the City of 
Newport at the Oceanview Senior Living Center. We had about eight folks 
participate in this meeting, including the former City Manager, Don Davis. We 
had questions about a number of things, including the dams, handicap access 
to the reservoir, and similar issues. Overall, it was a good exchange. Don 
Davis is still doing very well mentally. While he may be slowing down 
physically at age 95, he still has a great memory for various things that 
happened with the City of Newport.  
 
I worked on final materials for the Mombetsu youth visit. This included 
preparing binders for the chaperones with all the necessary documents. The 
documentation included travel and medical care authorizations, tickets and 
flight itineraries, emergency contact numbers, facts about Mombetsu and the 
Sister City exchange, and other relevant materials. Thanks to Melanie for 
pulling together all of these various pieces of information that we received for 
each of the student delegates attending this trip.  
 

There are number of lessons learned for future student delegations that Erik 
and I will compile for the next student trip. Due to the limited time, the City 
was involved in the direct purchase of airline tickets for the students to assure 
that all the students ended up on the same flights. We had a number of 
challenges with the tickets and, unfortunately, one student ended up not 
getting a passport in time to participate in the trip. A key for future trips is 
having a key chaperone identified and committed early in the process, and 
begin fundraising early, and purchase tickets after all students have their 
passports. It also is good to have the tickets purchased directly by the families 
from a travel agent as part of a group package, versus the City purchasing 
tickets, then utilizing contributions and private pay for these costs. This is the 
first student trip since Mark and Cindy McConnell retired from leading student 
trips to Mombetsu.  

• Steve Baugher, Barb James and I met regarding a work schedule in the 
Finance Department. 

• Participated in a routine Department Head meeting. 
• Met with Mark Wolf, Barb James, and Rob Murphy regarding negotiations with 

the firefighters. 
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• Met with Council President, Jan Kaplan, prior to Tuesday's Council meetings 
to run through the various agendas that he chaired in the absence of the 
Mayor. I also met with Patty Riley from the Police Department who filled in for 
Erik as City Recorder for the meetings on June 20. Erik was attending his 
second week at a City Recorders’ institute meeting in Washington state. He 
has one more week-long session in order to be a certified city clerk/recorder.  

• Participated in the City Council work session on Tuesday the 20th that 
included the property maintenance code, revisions on parking codes, and 
scheduling an executive session for labor negotiations. 

• I participated in an Urban Renewal meeting where the Agency authorized the 
purchase of the former gas station property located near City Hall, as well as 
held a public hearing and approved a budget for the Agency for the fiscal year 
beginning July 1.  

• Participated in the regular City Council meeting at 6 pm on Tuesday, June 20. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Aaron Collette to discuss Engineering issues. 

• Met with Barb James to review applications for Public Works Director. 

• Met with Derrick Tokos to discuss department issues. 

• Held a meeting of the City Manager's office staff regarding office space, 
phones, the public information position, and other similar issues.  

• Met at the wastewater treatment plant with plant staff to discuss the status of 
our efforts in filling positions at the plant, and to hear their specific concerns 
going forward. Overall, they have been working shorthanded, and with limited 
direction, since David Powell’s resignation. They are anxious to get a new 
superintendent and felt that in the interim, Steve Stewart would be a good 
resource to help provide direction. Andrew Grant is working on a contractual 
basis on various aspects of the plant. Going forward, Andrew will develop 
various work plans, and Steve Stewart will review those with plant staff and 
identify schedules to complete the work that needs to be finished. We will do 
this until we have a new superintendent in place at the plant.  

• Derrick Tokos and I met with the owners of Hoover's regarding a number of 
property issues relating to the buildings owned by Hoover’s. There are two 
buildings located on this property. The second building is currently not 
occupied but being utilized for storage. This building is located within city 
and/or state public rights-of-way. There was a request to vacate a city street 
in the 1990s that was not completed. This was during a staff transition, as well 
as the owner of Hoover's passing away. This has remained unresolved since 
that time. We will be asking the Agency to review this matter at an upcoming 
meeting. 

• Provided a presentation on the status of the City to the Rotary Club on 
Thursday, June 22. 

• Held a final meeting of the youth delegation heading to Mombetsu on 
Thursday, June 22, to finalize all arrangements.  

• The 60+ Center volunteer, Gordon Petty, volunteered to transport the 
delegation up to the airport for an 8 AM flight. The crew left City Hall at 3:15 
AM on Sunday, June 25. They were scheduled to return on Monday, July 3 at 
11:20 PM. Unfortunately, this flight had a four-hour delay so they were picked 
up at 3:30 AM. Gordon also picked them up. Since three of the members 
stayed overnight in Portland prior to the departure, there are three additional 
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people coming back. I appreciated Travis Reeves driving a second vehicle up 
to the airport to assist with the transportation. Gordon indicated that nine 
people with all the baggage in the van was not a workable scenario. By all 
reports, the group had an excellent time in Mombetsu experiencing many 
cultural events in Japan. Dietmar kept me posted on various aspects of the 
trip. I am excited to hear more about how the trip went. The group will make 
a presentation to City Council on July 17. 

• I participated in a conference call with Tamara Russell from CIS and Barb 
James regarding an employment issue in the Fire Department.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Baugher to review various Finance 
Department issues.  

• Participated in a monthly meeting with Jason Holland to discuss various 
issues relating to OCCA. We were disappointed that state funding was not 
approved for completing phase 7 improvements at the PAC. 

• Participated in phone screens for the grant manager position for the City. This 
is our second effort at trying to fill this position.  

• Participated in an in-person interview for our wastewater treatment plant 
superintendent position with Barb James and Andrew Grant. At the end of the 
interview we were able to make a job offer, which has been accepted by the 
applicant, subject to the background check. In moving ahead, we should be 
able to fill a very important void in our City organizational chart. We are 
keeping our fingers crossed that everything falls into place and we can fill this 
position.  

• Along with Jan and Patricia Kaplan, Laura and Paul Kimberly, and retired 
Police Chief Miranda, participated in the annual Chamber dinner. The 
highlight of the evening for me was that Finance Director, Steve Baugher, was 
recognized as City Employee of the Year by the Chamber of Commerce. 
Congratulations to Steve on this well-deserved recognition!  

• Participated in phone screens for the public works director position. We had 
a fairly good response with applications, however, a number of people 
dropped out as we set up the phone interviews. We still have a couple of 
candidates that seem solid that we want to bring in for in-person interviews. 

• Met with Andrew Grant and Barb James regarding wastewater treatment plant 
staffing concerns. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy and Rob Murphy. 

• Met with Richard Dutton and Travis Reeves to continue discussions of the 
transition in the IT Department. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura Kimberly. 

• Met with Laura Kimberly and Leslie Palotas regarding the Vision 2040 efforts 
in the City. Laura and I have been discussing the possibility of having her lead 
our DEI efforts on a City-wide basis, in addition to her responsibilities at the 
Library. Once we have a draft model on how this might work, we will be 
presenting it to the City Department Heads and City Council. 

• Along with Councilor Parker, participated in the joint Yaquina Bay Economic 
Foundation (YBEF) and the Economic Development Alliance of Lincoln 
County (EDALC) annual meeting. These were held jointly at the Port of 
Newport’s new office building. The reason the meetings were held jointly is 
that there is an overlap in the membership of both organizations. Overall, it 
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was a fun and festive meeting in which Port Director, Paula Miranda, turned 
over the presidency of YBEF to Dave Price, and Brigette Reisling is going to 
turn over the presidency of EDALC to Bob Cowen. Dave Price prepared a 
video that included an interview with Don Davis talking about the history of 
YBEF. This was done in a very clever and entertaining way.  

• Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris, Barb James and I met with a Fire Department 
employees Chris Rampley and Andy Parker. Due to a work-related health 
condition, an employee is unable to resume the duties as a firefighter for the 
department. A worker’s comp settlement was reached between the employee 
and our worker’s comp carrier, who proposed to continue his light duty status 
until August 1. This is an unfortunate situation and we wish him the best.  

• Laura Kimberly, Steve Baugher, Mike Cavanaugh, Barb James and I met to 
discuss the position budgeted by the City Council for a bilingual employee for 
the City of Newport. It is our intent to have a report for the City Council on 
options of how we can utilize this position to continue moving the City forward. 
Once we have had an opportunity to present various ideas to the City Council, 
and Council comes to a consensus, then we can develop a final job 
description and initiate recruitment efforts to fill this position. 

 
 
Upcoming Events:  

• I am attending the OCCMA Annual Conference taking place in Pendleton from 
Wednesday, July 19, to Saturday, July 22. 

• In the first week of August, a student group from Mombetsu will be hosted in 
Newport.  

• August 1 is the Annual National Night Out from 5-8 PM. This will be held at 
the Newport Armory.  

• City offices will be closed Monday, September 4, in observation of Labor Day. 

• I plan to attend the ICMA Annual Conference in Austin, Texas, from Saturday, 
September 30 through Wednesday, October 4.  

• The LOC Annual Conference will be held in Eugene from Thursday, October 
12 through Saturday, October 14. Please contact Erik by Monday, July 10, if 
you plan to attend. 

• City offices will be closed Friday, November 10, in observation of Veterans’ 
Day. 

• City offices will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 24 and 25, in 
observation of Thanksgiving. 

• City offices will be closed a half day on Friday, December 22 and a full day on 
Monday, December 25, in observation of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.   

 
Attachments:  

• Attached is a report from the Oregon Coast Aquarium on the use of funding 
to install six ports of Level 2 chargers in the aquarium's parking lot. This 
system went live in April. Carrie Lewis, Aquarium President and CEO, and 
Molly Dumas, Director of Development, expressed their appreciation to the 
Urban Renewal Agency for this funding to help expand the EV charging 
network here in the city.  
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• Attached is a letter from the US Coast Guard indicating that the City must 
proceed with its five year recertification as a Coast Guard City. The 
recertification package is due on or before June 30, 2024. We will initiate that 
process by bringing together a few folks that were directly involved with the 
last recertification. This will include former Police Chief Miranda, Mayor 
Sawyer, Erik Glover, and others, to get this information submitted for review 
and approval.  

• Attached is the Chamber business blurbs outlining the various Chamber 
award winners, including Finance Director, Steve Baugher, as City Employee 
of the Year. Congratulations Steve! This is a well-deserved honor. 
 

It is hard to believe had that we are already in July. It is at least feeling like summer 
is now here. I hope everyone has a safe and enjoyable summer!  

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 


























	July 3
	Final attachments
	OCA Attach 1
	OCA pages 1 and 2
	OCA page 3
	OCA page 4

	All other attachments


